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Greetings!  
 
Municipal officials and staff in the Town of Enfield are dedicated to promoting a 
high-functioning and close-knit community that appeals to all our residents and 
visitors.  To this end, we are committed to providing accurate information and 
quality services to members of our community at all times. In the interest of 
helping to keep residents informed of important “goings on” in town, we 
produce this town-wide newsletter that is disseminated by email monthly to all 
individuals who subscribe to the mailing list.  Our hope is that the number of 
recipients on this list will continue to grow over time to ensure that most 
households receive these important updates.  
 
If you have friends or family who may be interested in receiving the electronic 
newsletter, please forward a copy of this newsletter to them. 
 
Subscribing to the electronic newsletter is easy and straightforward. Simply: 

• Go to the town’s website subscription page: www.enfield.nh.us/subscribe 

• Enter your email address in the “Your Email” field. 

• Check the box for “Town News & Announcements” Check the “I am not a 
robot” box and follow the prompts 

• Click the “Subscribe me” navigation button at the bottom of the page 
 
Thank you for being a part of our community.  We hope you find this and future 
newsletters both informative and enjoyable.  Please don’t hesitate to contact 
Ed Morris, Enfield Town Manager, at 603-442-5405 or 
townmanager@enfield.nh.us, if you have constructive feedback on how the 
depth and breadth of information provided in the newsletter can be optimized 
to meet the needs of our residents. 
  

Find us at www.enfield.nh.us and Facebook!   
 
 

 

http://www.enfield.nh.us/subscribe
mailto:townmanager@enfield.nh.us
http://www.enfield.nh.us/
https://www.facebook.com/EnfieldNH/
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The weather held out just long enough to have a successful 
sledding day here in Enfield. We had about 25 kids show up to 
play in the snow and enjoy their final days of winter break. As 
we enter March the weather will be unseasonably warm with 
the lows barely hitting the freezing mark.  As the snow 
disappears, the sap flows and the mud deepens the final 
details are being addressed for Town Meeting.  We look 
forward to speaking with and hearing from each of you as we 
make decisions that will help direct the Town through 2024.  
 
In addition to Town meeting preparation, I have been 
primarily focused on working on the two building projects. 
The Public Safety Building continues to move through the final 
phases of development and bid tabulations. Bids are coming 
back in accordance with the estimated budget, and we are on 
track for breaking ground in the spring of 2024.  

The Whitney Hall project continues to move forward as 
well.  There were very few unexpected items during the 
initial phases of excavation and demolition.  This is good 
news, because opening up an older building can often 
uncover issues that have large budgetary impacts.  We 
have a budgeted contingency, but so far have not needed 
to tap into them. This week the helical piles were 
installed which will help create a solid foundation for the 
new addition to the building.  The excavation contractors 
are backfilling some areas in preparation for the concrete 
contractors who will be onsite next week, preparing and 

pouring the foundation. 
 
On another note, we are working with our contractors to finish the demolition of the Shedd Street properties, which 
should happen in early March.  After that, the final grading and preparation will happen after the snow melts and the 
ground thaws.  Town staff is putting the final preparation into a request for proposals for the sale and development of 
these two lots, which should be presented to the Select Board soon.  
 
Ed Morris, Town Manager 
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Whitney Hall Renovations Underway 
 
 
 
 
 

Work on the Whitney Hall renovation 
and expansion project continues.  In 
February, the old vault was removed.  
As a cost saving measure, the 
elevator shaft and mechanical room 
will remain in their current locations. 
Foundation work for the addition also 
began.  Helical piles are being 
installed to provide a stable 
foundation for the new structure. 
 

What are helical piles and what do they do?  Helical piles provide foundation support.  This is particularly 
important if the soils are not ideal.   Many years ago, following a fire at this location, the remains of the building 
were pushed behind Whitney Hall and paved over.  These organic materials are less stable as they are still 
decomposing.  Helical piles are screwed into the earth.  By embedding helical piles under the  surface, the needed 
stability is provided for the building foundation. 
 

Interior work also continues with library restrooms 
removed and the wall and door at the bottom of the 
balcony stairs also removed. 
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Many receiving this e-newsletter have already done so, but for those who get the link from other sources, we encourage 
you to subscribe to News & Alerts on our Town website:  https://www.enfield.nh.us/subscribe 
 
Enter your email address.  For general News & Announcements, which includes notice of this newsletter) check the box 
for Town News & Announcements.  Check boxes for any other information you want to receive directly to your email 
address, such as meeting agendas or minutes.  Check the box I’m not a robot, then click “Subscribe Me.”  It’s as easy as 
that!   
 
 

 
 

 

 

 
For up-to-date information visit our 2024 Annual Town Meeting web page 

 
Tuesday, March 12, 2024 
Vote by ballot on election of officers.  Polls will be open from 8 AM - 7 PM at the Enfield Community Building, 
308 US Route 4. 
 

• Candidates for Elected Office 

 
To view Sample Ballots for the Town and School or to request an Absentee Ballot see the Town Clerk’s page. 
 
Saturday, March 16, 2024 
Presentation, discussion and action on the remaining articles, 2 – 19,  
will take place at the Enfield Village School, 271 US Route 4,  beginning at 9 AM 
 

• 2024 Town Meeting Warrant 

• Proposed Short Term Rental Ordinance  (Article 7) 

• Proposed Tax Increment Finance District Plan (Article 9) 

• February 20,2024 Public Hearing Presentation relative to the adoption of SB2  (Article 12 – by citizen 

petition).       

• Watch the Select Board’s February 20, 2024 public hearing on YouTube. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

https://www.enfield.nh.us/subscribe
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/pages/2024-annual-town-meeting
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/files/candidates-elected-office-march-12-2024
https://www.enfield.nh.us/town-clerk/pages/voter-registration-elections
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/files/2024-town-meeting-warrant
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/files/2024-proposed-short-term-rental-ordinance
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/files/2024-proposed-tax-increment-finance-district-plan
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/files/sb2-2024-annual-town-meeting-article-12
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/files/sb2-2024-annual-town-meeting-article-12
https://youtu.be/nLVk0-hfoR0
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The Supervisors of the Checklist will meet for Additions & Corrections to the Voter Checklist on  
 

Saturday, March 2, 2024 
10:30 AM – 11:00 AM 

Town Offices 
410 NH Route 4A, Bldg. 2 

 
Items needed for quick registering: 
 

• Birth certificate or passport AND 
• Driver’s license or other photo Id AND 
• Mail, utility bill, auto registration or pay stub with current street address 

 
 

 

The Ballot Counting Machine, to be used for the March 12th Town Elections, will be tested on Tuesday, March 5th, 2024 
at 11:00 am at the Town Clerk’s Office, 410 NH Route 4A, Building 2.  Interested parties are welcome to attend. 

 
 

 
 

Read the 2023 Annual Report online! 
 
As in previous years, a limited run of Annual Reports will be printed.   
Reports, once received from the printer, will be available for pick up at the 
Town Offices, 410 NH Route 4A, during regular office hours.  Copies will  
also be available for pick up at both sessions of Town Meeting.   
Watch for availability updates at  
https://www.enfield.nh.us/select-board/pages/annual-reports 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.enfield.nh.us/select-board/pages/annual-reports
https://www.enfield.nh.us/select-board/pages/annual-reports
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The Trustees are scheduled to meet again starting in May.  As always please contact Bridget with any questions 
at cemetery@enfield.nh.us 

  
Burials will be able to be scheduled, as noted in the rules and regulations, between April 15th and November 15th with 
considerations around the weather and how soft/wet the ground is. You can also find general information on the rules 
and regulations of the cemeteries here: 
https://www.enfield.nh.us/cemetery-department/files/rules-regulations 

  
Something a little different, a little history on each cemetery during these quieter months.  All information about the 
cemeteries is abbreviated and from the Enfield, New Hampshire 1761-2000 book that can be found in the library, or 
maybe you own your own copy.  Next up: 
 
Colby Cemetery 
A small private cemetery very near the Enfield-Grafton boundary. It is noted to have been 45 feet from the highway, 
with no clear indication of being a burial ground other than three grave mounds and a rough fieldstone. One burial was 
identified. All traces have since disappeared. 
 
 

 

 
 

February 2024 
 
PROGRAMS FOR ALL AGES 
 
THE TINY ART SHOW HAS ARRIVED! 

Canvases are due by March 4 to be displayed for the month. Wait till you see the 
amazing creations! We gave out nearly 200 canvases, and it’s going to be 

awesome.   Join us for an Opening Reception March 7, 5 – 7 p.m.! 
 

  
 
EPL Seed Library  
We have seed packets for the taking!   
Come in and see which varieties we have available.  
  
  
 
 

mailto:cemetery@enfield.nh.us
https://www.enfield.nh.us/cemetery-department/files/rules-regulations
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 PROGRAMS FOR ADULTS 
 
Enfield Public Library Book Group 
Now meeting the 2nd Thursday of the month and incorporating both general and mystery reads. 
 

• March 14, 6 p.m. at the Library to discuss The Measure by Nikki Erlick  
 
Cookbook Chat & Recipe Swap  
 

• Friday, March 22, 1 p.m., with the theme of “Your Favorite Spring Flavor” 
Join us to chat about spring cooking – recipes and samples not required but always appreciated. 

 
Books on the Nightstand Discussion 
 

• Tuesday, March 26, 6 pm – What have you been reading? Come tell us and others at this lively discussion of 
books and leave with a list to grow your to-be-read pile. 

 
RSVP requested if you plan to attend these meetings (and you haven’t told us you’re coming). 
 
Knitting & Fiber Group 

• Meet other fabric folks every Tuesday at 10:30 a.m. in the library 
 
 

PROGRAMS FOR KIDS 
 
 
 
Story Time at the Community Building  
Mondays, 10 a.m., EXCEPT Monday, March 11, Store 
Time moves to the library due to Town Meeting 
preparation 
 
Story Time at the Library 
Saturdays, 10:30 a.m. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
LEGO Thursdays 
Come by for free-building fun every Thursday afternoon.  
 
Can’t wait till Thursday? We get out the LEGOs when asked. 
March 9th and 23rd 

https://enfield.aspendiscovery.org/Record/29502
mailto:librarian2@enfield.nh.us?subject=Book%20group
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The Craft Table Returns! 
We’ve found a place for the kids’ craft table in the 
back room.   Drop in to create some art whenever 
the library is open, and you may see your creation 
pinned up. 

 
 
 

 
 
 
Read to a Therapy Dog 
Monday, March 4 and 18, 3:30 p.m.  
These sessions are fully booked.  
Please check for cancellations.  
We currently have space available 
  
for April 15 and May 20 sessions. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
RECOMMENDED READING 

 
Being Henry by Henry Winkler  
Summary: "Brilliant, funny, and widely-regarded as the nicest man in Hollywood (though he 
would be the first to tell you that it's simply not the case, he's really just grateful to be here), 
Henry shares in this achingly vulnerable memoir the disheartening truth of his childhood, the 
difficulties of a life with severe dyslexia, the pressures of a role that takes on a life of its own, 
and the path forward once your wildest dream seems behind you. Filled with profound heart, 
charm, and self-deprecating humor, Being Henry is a memoir about so much more than a life in 
Hollywood and the curse of stardom. It is a meaningful testament to the power of sharing truth 
and kindness and of finding fulfillment within yourself"--Provided by publisher. 
 
Perhaps most appealing to those who know Henry Winkler from his role as “The Fonz” in the 
television series Happy Days, this book should also be of interest to those concerned with 

learning disability, as Henry has struggled his whole life with reading as a severe dyslexic. Included are some nice asides 
from his wife, including one about how charming he can be. He certainly charmed me with this memoir. A delightful, 
easy, and inspiring read.  –Nancy 
 
 

https://enfield.aspendiscovery.org/GroupedWork/3077a0c5-0e0f-1a6e-cbbc-fc56b4d23658-eng
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ABOUT EPL 
 

What’s New 
Browse New Books and more on our library catalog home page. Find out 
about Borrowing, Resources, Programs, contact information, and our 
Calendar too! Get the latest news in your email inbox each Wednesday with 
the Wowbrary newsletter. 
 

Hours 
 

Monday: 9:00 am-5:00 pm  
Tuesday: 9:00 am-7:00 pm  
Wednesday: 9:00 am-5:00 pm  
Thursday: 11:00 am-7:00 pm  
Friday: closed  
Saturday: 10:00 am-2:00 pm  
Sunday: closed  
 

Location & Contact  
410 NH Route 4A, Bldg. 1  
P.O. Box 1030  
Enfield, NH 03748  
Directions  
 

Phone: 603-632-7145  
Email: library@enfield.nh.us  
 
 

 
 
“Know your Town” is presented by the Enfield Heritage Commission.  Each month we bring you a bit of insight into the 
origins of street names or places you see every day and more.   Check out “Know your Town” features from past issues! 
 

Native Americans - Enfield 
 
Long before people came to enjoy the water and scenery of our area by car on I-89 or carriage via the Fourth New 
Hampshire Turnpike, Native Americans stopped on the shores of Mascoma Lake and River.   11,000 years ago, Native 
Americans, like the later Europeans settlers who followed them, travelled and lived along water routes that linked the 
Connecticut River with southern villages and the Atlantic coast.  In East Lebanon, where rapids interrupted navigation, 
indigenous travelers would sink their canoes and proceed on foot taking the Maskwamok-Aguadakan trail along 
Mascoma Lake and the Indian River to The Weirs in Laconia. 
 
These travelers belonged to the Abenaki language group, which dominated New Hampshire and consisted of several 
bands including the Penacook, Winnipesaukee, Pigwacket, Sokoki, Cowasuck and Ossipee bands.  Sokoki sachem “Chief” 
Mascoma negotiated treaties on behalf of his people. Native American settlement in the Enfield area appears to have 
been transitory or seasonal.  Any dwellings would have been semi-permanent and the preferred location for them was 
flat areas near water.  
 
In fact, the material traces of indigenous people’s presence in Enfield come from the beachy, flat ends of Lake Mascoma, 
where the Knox and the Mascoma rivers enter the lake.  In 1951, stone flakes and pottery fragments were found on the 
water’s edge near what is now Lakeside Park.  A woman living near the current park found “projectile points” in her 

https://enfield.aspendiscovery.org/?browseCategory=main_new_fiction
https://enfield.aspendiscovery.org/contact
https://enfield.aspendiscovery.org/Calendar
https://www.wowbrary.org/nu.aspx?p=10299
http://maps.google.com/maps?f=q&hl=en&geocode=&q=410+NH+Route+4A%2C+Bldg.+1%2BP.O.+Box+1030%2BEnfield%2C+NH+03748&ie=UTF8&z=15&iwloc=addr&om=1&t=m&key=AIzaSyCAT19nhQvgz9mSF6hFWSsgVjPemAreZX8
mailto:library@enfield.nh.us
https://www.enfield.nh.us/heritage-commission/pages/know-your-town
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garden in 1975.  During preparation for building Mascoma  Lakeside Park, additional stone flakes and pottery (European) 
were found in test pits.  
 
While living off the bounty of local waters and woods, New Hampshire’s Native Americans were largely agricultural. 
They cultivated the “three sisters”, corn, beans and squash, as well as sunflowers, Jerusalem artichokes, ground cherry 
and tobacco. For other goods, they traded with colonists.  However, by the time European settlers moved into the 
Enfield area, the population of the Abenaki in New Hampshire was severely reduced.  Epidemics in 1615 and 1620, 
conflicts with Mohawks and the newly arrived colonists and intermarriage diminished the population.  An ongoing 
conflict with the Iroquois league left up to 75% dead, while northward migration further emptied our area of indigenous 
people.  
 
Today, there are fewer than 1,000 Abenaki in New Hampshire; few of whom speak the language.   New Hampshire does 
not have any tribes recognized by the federal Bureau of Indian Affairs.   
 
For more information on Enfield’s first inhabitants, visit the seasonally open Mt. Kearsarge Indian Museum.  
https://www.indianmuseum.org/visit 
 
  

 
 

Planning Board (PB) - The Planning Board met twice in February. At their 2/14/2024 meeting the Board held a 
conceptual discussion with a property owner regarding a potential subdivision that would involve land that straddles the 
Enfield-Canaan town line. At their 2/28/2024 meeting they held two hearings. They were for Land Use Case # P24-02-03 
where Cameron and Sara Roberts were seeking minor subdivision approval to create two lots from one they own at 804 
Shaker Hill Road (Map 8, Lot 1). The subject parcel is 11.66 acres total, and this request was to create one lot of 10.47 
acres and another of 1.19 acres, respectively. Second was Land Use Case # P24-02-04 where Tardiff Hall at Shaker 
Village, LLC applied for Major Site Plan Review (SPR) approval to convert a portion of their building at 86 Chosen Vale 
Lane (Map 10A, Lot 75-A8) into four residential apartments. The subject property is 1.01 acres and is located within the 
R1 Rural Residential District. The property is owned by Tardiff Hall at Shaker Village, LLC. 
 
The Planning Board has two important hearings scheduled for March 13th at 6:30 pm. Both of the Land Use Cases are for 
the Town of Enfield’s construction projects. First is Land Use Case # P24-02-01, where the Town of Enfield, NH is seeking 
major site plan review (SPR) for the renovation and expansion of Whitney Hall which will continue to serve as the Enfield 
Town Offices and Library at 23 Main Street (map 34, lot 37). The work on this project will be completed by Bread Loaf 
Construction of Middlebury, VT. Second up is Land Use Case # P24-02-02, where the Town of Enfield, NH is seeking 
major site plan review (SPR) for the construction and future use of a consolidated public safety facility (police, fire, and 
ambulance) at 6 Granite Place (map 15, lot 18-3). The work on this project will be supervised by Neagley and Chase 
Construction of South Burlington, VT. 
 
Zoning Board of Adjustment (ZBA) - The ZBA did not meet in February, however they have an important appeal/hearing 
coming up in March on the 12th at 7:00 pm at the DPW Facility, 74 Lockehaven Road. This is for Enfield Land Use Case # 
Z24-03-01 where DC Development & Construction LLC (Stephen Doherty, duly authorized) has applied for zoning 
variances with the Enfield ZBA. First, a variance is requested from article IV, section 401.1, paragraph “L” to allow for a 
building’s height to be greater than 35 ft. Second, a variance is requested from article IV, section 401.1, paragraph “U” 
which states that “no lot shall have more than one principal building.” The subject parcels are located at 107 Maple 
Street (map 14, lots 47 & 48) and are owned by Maple Street- Enfield Acquisition LLC (care of John Dibitetto). 
 
NH HOP Grant Zoning Re-Write Project - As you may or may not know, the Town of Enfield, NH has been awarded 
funding known as a “Housing Opportunity Planning” (or NH-HOP) Grant. This grant funding is to be used to help Enfield 
develop new zoning ordinance language, especially with regard to housing. On Thursday, February 29th, our contractors 

https://www.indianmuseum.org/visit
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met with Enfield Zoning Ordinance “Stakeholders” for a special discussion to guide the development of new, updated 
land use regulations. These “Stakeholders” are people who have unique experience and knowledge of Enfield and more 
specifically, our existing regulations and regulatory climate. It was a productive discussion and there will be many more 
opportunities for input, including from the general public. 
 
Master Planning Project Phase II - Our Master Planning Contractor has been meeting with each of the five related town 
committees and commissions. These have been opportunities to dive in deep on the issues and priorities for Enfield’s 
future. These meetings were held (or will be held) with 1) recreation Commission, 2) Heritage Commission, 3) Energy 
Committee, 4) Conservation Commission, 5) Municipal Facilities and Services (ad hoc) Committee. The Master Planning 
Task Force (MPTF) will meet again on March 11th at the DPW Facility (6:30 pm) to continue their facilitation of this Phase 
II project. 
 
Land Use and Community Development Office - Please contact the Land Use office with any questions, complaints or 
new ideas between Monday and Friday at 603-442-5427 or by email at: planning@enfield.nh.us You may also drop by 
the office at the DPW facility at 74 Lockehaven Road. It is always recommended to call ahead first to be sure we are 
available or to schedule a meeting. Have a great early spring! 
 
 

 
 

Spring and Summer Recreation 
Programming 
Enfield Recreation is excited to bring you the 
following programs this upcoming 
spring/summer seasons! More programs to be 
announced soon! For information on all of the 
events listed check out Enfield.nh.us or check 
out our Facebook by searching 
EnfieldNHRecreation. As always you can 
register for all most programs at 
 https://mvpr.recdesk.com/Community/Home 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Parks & Recreation 

mailto:planning@enfield.nh.us
https://mvpr.recdesk.com/Community/Home
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Enfield Farmers Market 
Registration is opening for the Enfield Farmers Market this month starting on February 1st! The market will run the same 
schedule as last year and be the 2nd and 4th Saturday of each month. We welcome all vendors but are in need of 
Produce Vendors and Food Vendors/Food Trucks! If you are interested in and have questions, please reach out to 
Recreation@enfield.nh.us for all inquiries. 
 

 
 

Intermediate Line Dancing 1:30 - 2:30 
Grab a friend and join professional dance instructor Jamie Orr on Thursdays from 1:30-2:30pm at the Enfield Community 
Building. This is a fun and friendly class, and they dance to ALL types of music. This class is for experienced dancers. 
 

Yoga with Sonya  
Gentle yoga classes are offered at the Mascoma Community Health Center (MCHC). Classes offered by Sonya Carter and 
Jean Bender. Beginners are always welcome. $10 for adults over 60 years of age and students, $12 for adults. To sign up 
for classes please email Sonyayoga2007@gmail.com or Jeanbd123@gmail.com 
 
 

mailto:Jeanbd123@gmail.com
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Chair Yoga & Strength Class 
Enfield Recreation continues to offer the highly attended Chair Yoga/Exercise classes at the Enfield Community Building. 
These classes are low impact and focus on stretching, balance, strength, and meditation. The classes are only $5.00 and 
open to ALL levels! No RSVP required. Classes are Monday 8:15-9:15am, Wednesday 9:30-10:30am, and NEWLY ADDED 
Friday 12-1pm! *Schedule subject to change based on instructor availability & weather* 
 

RSVP Bone Builders 
Bone Builders is a one-hour program geared to folks 60+ that combines stretching, strength training, and balance 
exercises to combat osteoporosis and osteopenia. Participants are encouraged to attend twice a week for maximum 
effectiveness. Classes meet at the Enfield Community Building every Tuesday and Friday morning, 9:30-10:30. There is 
no fee, although donations are welcome. Registration and medical approval are required. Stop by class early to talk with 
a volunteer and get a packet. 
 

Other Fun Items/Opportunities  
Check out Trail Finder, you can print the trail maps or download them to 
your phone if there will be no service on your hike. Take a look: 
https://www.trailfinder.info/   
 

Program listing and Registration 
Keep up to date with our current program registrations here (please note, outside organization’s programs may have 
their own registration page): https://mvpr.recdesk.com/Community/Home.   
 

Follow Enfield Parks & Recreation on Facebook or Instagram @enfieldnhrec!  Reminder- Electronic payments are now 
accepted through the recreation program registration site. *There is a 3% non-refundable processing fee*  
 

(If you need to pay by check or cash all program payments should be made payable to “Town of Enfield” and mailed to: 
PO Box 373, Enfield, NH 03748 OR dropped off in the night drop box in an envelope marked Parks & Recreation and a 
note of what payment is for.)  
 

**Just a friendly reminder that all payments are due at the start of the program, a spot in the program will not be 
held without payment. Failure to make a payment may also lead to not being able to take part in future programs. If 
you need financial assistance, please email recreation@enfield.nh.us **  
 
 

Kevin Marker 
Enfield Recreation Director 
recreation@enfield.nh.us 
Online Registration  

Follow us! 

    
 
 

 

 
 
Spring is just around the corner.  Before long the weather will be changing, the snow will be gone, and the flowers will 
start to bloom. We want to take this time to remind those who have bird feeders out that bears will start moving around 
very soon.  With wildlife becoming more active with the warmer weather everyone needs to take part in reducing issues.  
Remove bird feeders in the spring, follow the town ordinance on trash receptacles and secure trash that is stored prior 
to pickup day. The earlier that you address problems with wildlife such as bears the shorter the time you will have to 
deal with it.  
 

https://www.trailfinder.info/
https://mvpr.recdesk.com/Community/Home
https://www.facebook.com/EnfieldNHRecreation
https://www.instagram.com/enfieldnhrec/
mailto:recreation@enfield.nh.us
https://mvpr.recdesk.com/Community/Program?category=6
https://www.facebook.com/EnfieldNHRecreation
https://www.instagram.com/enfieldnhrec/
https://www.trailfinder.info/
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March 7th is "National Slam the Scam Day".  This time of year, we see a large increase in scam and scam attempts. 
Remember that the IRS, Law Enforcement or the Court will never call and demand over the phone payment.  When in 
doubt hang up and call the station.  A newer scam that we are seeing is e-mail or callers trying to "investigate fraud" on 
an account.  They use this story to try and get sensitive information.  If you receive a call like this hang up, call your 
credit card company or bank and ask them if they are investigating such an issue.  If you have any questions or want 
more information, please feel free to call the station any time.  
 
As always if you see something say something.  You can reach an officer by calling 603-632-7501 or by calling Hanover 
Dispatch at 603-643-2222. 
 
Roy Holland 
Chief of Police 
 
 

 
 

Road Postings 
The Town of Enfield posted all Town maintained roads effective at noon on Saturday, 24 Feb 2024. All vehicles that 
weigh over 6 tons are prohibited from accessing these roads until the posting is rescinded, usually around May first.  The 
State of New Hampshire will be posting Shaker Hill Road at 13 tons.  Limited permission for access will be granted on a 
case-by-case basis with factors such as weather, truck size, time of day, etc., being taken into consideration. Please 
contact the Highway Supervisor at 603-442-5418, highway@enfield.nh.us or the DPW Director at 603-632-4605 with any 
questions and requests. Those wishing to access Shaker Hill Road should call the NH DOT District 2 office at 603-448-
2654  

 
Meter Reading 
The Enfield Water/Sewer Department will be reading meters beginning March 25 for first quarter 2024 billing.  
Please have touch pad locations shoveled out and sanded for access. 
 
Please Use Curbside Trash and Recycling Services    
Trash and Zero Sort recycling collected at the Transfer Station cost the Town of Enfield significantly more per ton than 
trash and recycling collected curbside due to extra hauling charges. Trash collected at the Transfer Station costs 
approximately $20 per ton more than material collected curbside (when Transfer Station transportation fees are 
included). Zero-Sort recycling collected at the Transfer Station costs the Town over $50 per ton more than recycling 
collected at curbside due to the extra hauling fees (when Transfer Station transportation fees are included).  
 

Curbside Pickup Calendar Refrigerator Magnets Available 
There are 2024 curbside collection calendar refrigerator magnets available for pickup at the following locations:  Enfield 
Town Offices, Transfer Station, and Public Works Facility.  These correct an error showing on the Town Calendar pickup 
weeks running from March and through the end of the year. 
 
 

 

mailto:highway@enfield.nh.us
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Pothole frequently asked questions: 
 

What are potholes and how do they form? 
Potholes are created when the water underground expands and contracts. When water freezes it expands and causes 
pavement to weaken, bend, and crack. When the water melts the pavement begins to shrink leaving gaps or voids under 
the pavement and this allows water to seep through and become trapped. The freeze thaw cycle of the water expanding 
and contracting weakens the pavement to the point where it can no longer withstand the weight of the vehicles. Pieces 
begin to break creating a pothole.  
 
How are potholes repaired?  
Potholes are typically cleaned out and filled with hot bituminous asphalt mix.  Filling potholes in the winter is 
complicated because hot asphalt is not available, and the alternative becomes “cold patch” material. Cold patch does 
not melt into the surrounding pavement making it difficult to properly patch each hole. You will find some potholes that 
need to be filled in several times a year because of it.  
 
Can gravel roads get potholes? 
Yes, they can.  Gravel roads typically get washboard conditions but can have spots where individual potholes show up.  It 
is usually in the winter and is caused by salt falling off cars and thawing a spot in the gravel which in turn gets mined out 
by wheel action.  These can be filled with gravel or hardpack and disappear the first time the grader is out. 
 
How do I report a pothole? 
The Enfield DPW periodically sends staff out to fill potholes.  Please report any potholes directly to DPW by emailing 
highway@enfield.nh.us or calling (603) 632-4605 especially if they are in line with where wheels generally travel.  
Potholes observed on US Route 4, NH Route 4A, Main Street, or Shaker Hill Road should be reported to the NH 
Department of Transportation District 2 office at (603) 448-2654. 
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Bears 
With the change of season bears will be around looking for an early spring snack.  Please see the brochure put out by the 
New Hampshire Fish and Game at the link below to help minimize conflicts with bears. 
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Greetings all!  Please be aware the notice of Delinquent taxes (including water and sewer, gravel, etc.) have been 
mailed.  You may also review your accounts for Taxes and Utilities online thru the Town’s website;  www.enfield.nh.us.  
If anyone has any questions on outstanding balances due, please do not hesitate to contact the Tax Office by emailing 
whuntley@enfield.nh.us or tax2@enfield.nh.us and either myself or Jerusha Howard, Deputy Tax Collector, will be 
happy to assist.   
 
In recognition of the Federal Income tax filing time fast approaching, I would like to remind all that the information on 
the amount of property taxes paid in 2023 is available on the Town’s website.   From the home page, click on the online 
payments button and this will transfer to a new screen of options.  Click on Tax Collector online payments and just 
follow the instructions from there.  (Hint:  when searching, use as few words as possible, such as house number and 
road name.  Refrain from using St, Rd, Ave, Lane, etc.) Or just enter your last name and a list of possible answers will 
show on the right of the screen.  If you need to be walked thru this process, please do not hesitate to contact us.   
On the Town Clerk side, as a reminder, we have converted to sending the courtesy auto renewal notices by email only.  
Please contact us with your email for receiving future courtesy auto renewal notices.  You can email your request to 

http://www.enfield.nh.us/
mailto:whuntley@enfield.nh.us
mailto:tax2@enfield.nh.us


HOME 20 
  

 

whuntley@enfield.nh.us or clerk2@enfield.nh.us and either myself or Daisy Coppins, Deputy Town Clerk, will add your 
email to the system. 
 
Again, regarding Federal Income tax filing, the information needed for payment of vehicle registration is on both the 
courtesy renewal notice and the actual registration.  On the right-hand side of your registration, you will find the 
amounts for the State and Municipal fees listed separately.   
 
Hope to see you all at Town Meeting!  March 12th from 8am – 7pm at the Community Building and on March 16th 
beginning at 9am at the Enfield Elementary School! 
 
Don’t forget we’re now located at 410 NH Route 4A, Building 2, formerly the LaSalette cafeteria. 
 
Think spring!  Clock springs ahead on March 10th! 
 
Wendy Huntley 
Town Clerk/Tax Collector 
 
 

 
 

 
 
All public meetings are being held in person.  If a Teams videoconference meeting option is provided for a meeting, you 
will find connection details online at www.enfield.nh.us in the specific meeting posting.   
 

As always, electronic or virtual attendance is provided as a courtesy only, with no guarantee of quality or ability to 
participate. 
 

 
 

Meeting videos for meetings with a Teams videoconference option are available online! 
Simply go to our website and click on the Videos tab for a list of available videos.  Or go directly to YouTube where you 
can subscribe to our channel. 
 

The meetings below are linked to the Town’s website so you can easily access the most up-to-date information for that 
specific meeting.   
 

• March 2 @ 10:30 AM (Town Offices) – Supervisors of the Checklist Additions & Corrections to the Checklist 

• March 4 @ 6:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Select Board 

• March 6 @ 3:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Mascoma Lakeside Park Committee 

• March 6 @ 5:30 PM (Enfield Community Building) – Old Home Days Committee 

• March 7 @ 7:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Conservation Commission 

• March 11 @ 5:00 PM (Enfield Public Library) – Library Trustees 

• March 12 @ 3:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Municipal Facilities Advisory Committee (Design Team) 

• March 12 @ 7:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Zoning Board of Adjustment 

• March 13 @ 6:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Planning Board 

If attending a meeting online via Teams, please note that background noise can be disruptive. 

Please remain muted until called upon to speak. 
Thank you for your understanding. 

mailto:whuntley@enfield.nh.us
mailto:clerk2@enfield.nh.us
http://www.enfield.nh.us/
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCqUlDZ5agHCfXR3bJKOzgPw
https://www.enfield.nh.us/supervisors-checklist/events/65621
https://www.enfield.nh.us/select-board/events/63161
https://www.enfield.nh.us/mascoma-lakeside-park-committee/events/62581
https://www.enfield.nh.us/old-home-days-committee/events/64671
https://www.enfield.nh.us/conservation-commission/events/64611
https://www.enfield.nh.us/board-library-trustees/events/65526
https://www.enfield.nh.us/municipal-facilities-advisory-committee-design-team/events/65261
https://www.enfield.nh.us/zoning-board-adjustment/events/61986
https://www.enfield.nh.us/planning-board/events/63591
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• March 18 @ 6:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Select Board 

• March 19 @ 6:30 PM (Enfield Community Building) – Recreation Commission 

• March 20 @ 5:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Community Nursing Committee 

• March 26 @ 3:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Municipal Facilities Advisory Committee (Design Team) 

• March 26 @ 6:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Energy Committee 

• March 27 @ 6:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Planning Board 

• March 28 @ 4:30 PM (Enfield Community Building) – Heritage Commission 

 

• April 1 @ 6:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Select Board 

• April 3 @ 3:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Mascoma Lakeside Park Committee 

• April 3 @ 5:30 PM (Enfield Community Building) – Old Home Days Committee 

• April 4 @ 7:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Conservation Commission 

• April 8 @ 5:00 PM (Enfield Public Library) – Library Trustees 

• April 9 @ 3:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Municipal Facilities Advisory Committee (Design Team) 

• April 9 @ 7:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Zoning Board of Adjustment 

• April 10 @ 6:30 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Planning Board 

• April 15 @ 6:00 PM (Public Works & Teams) – Select Board 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.enfield.nh.us/select-board/events/63001
https://www.enfield.nh.us/parks-recreation/events/63766
https://www.enfield.nh.us/community-nursing-committee/events/65606
https://www.enfield.nh.us/municipal-facilities-advisory-committee-design-team/events/65266
https://www.enfield.nh.us/energy-committee/events/64291
https://www.enfield.nh.us/planning-board/events/64081
https://www.enfield.nh.us/heritage-commission/events/64726
https://www.enfield.nh.us/select-board/events/63121
https://www.enfield.nh.us/mascoma-lakeside-park-committee/events/62586
https://www.enfield.nh.us/old-home-days-committee/events/64676
https://www.enfield.nh.us/conservation-commission/events/65366
https://www.enfield.nh.us/board-library-trustees/events/65481
https://www.enfield.nh.us/municipal-facilities-advisory-committee-design-team/events/65771
https://www.enfield.nh.us/zoning-board-adjustment/events/61991
https://www.enfield.nh.us/planning-board/events/63596
https://www.enfield.nh.us/select-board/events/63076
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The Enfield-Mascoma Lioness Club 
will be sponsoring 

 

Breakfast with the Easter Bunny 
 
 

Saturday, March 30th 

8 – 10 am 

Enfield Community Building 
 
 
 

 

 

                           Pancakes 
                              Sausage 

                                      Juice & 

                                            Coffee 

      $5 per person  
 

  Bring your camera                      

for bunny pictures 
 



HOME 24 
  

 

 
All proceeds benefit Community Projects 

Craft SUPPLY Sale 

 

Saturday, April 27th  **  10am – 2pm   
Enfield Community Building, Route 4, Enfield, NH 

 

Do you have surplus or no longer needed craft supplies that you 

would like to sell or recycle? 

 

Would you like to find craft supplies at a reasonable price to 

purchase? 

 

SELL – PURCHASE – TRADE 
 

Sponsored by the Enfield-Mascoma Lioness Club 
For more information, email: 

Diane Kelly – enfieldkellys@comcast.net 

Mary Magnell – Mary@Magnell.com 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

mailto:enfieldkellys@comcast.net
mailto:Mary@Magnell.com
https://www.charmaboutyou.com/2018/03/1000-posts.html
https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/
https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/
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You can find prior issues of the Town E-Newsletter online at https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-
manager/pages/town-newsletter 
 

 
 
We have positions available on various committees. If you’re interested in volunteering your time to any of these 
important committees please submit an Application for Committee/Board Membership  
 

Select Board Appointed Positions 
Applications should be sent to abonnette@enfield.nh.us  Applications will be provided to the Select Board at their next 
regular meeting following receipt. 

• Heritage Commission 

• Mascoma Lakeside Park Committee 

• Capital Improvement Program Committee 

• Recreation Commission 

• Old Home Days Committee  

• Mascoma River Local Advisory Committee – Town appointment, but not a Town Committee 

• Enfield Shaker Village Scenic Byway Advisory Board – Town appointment, but not a Town Committee 

Zoning Board of Adjustment Appointed Position 
There is currently a vacancy on the Zoning Board of Adjustment (ZBA).  Members of the ZBA are elected, therefore 
appointment to this position will be through the March 2024 Town Meeting.  Applications for the Zoning Board of 
Adjustment should be sent to planning@enfield.nh.us for consideration by the ZBA. 
 
If you wish to run for these elected offices, or any other open local elected positions, you may do so during the filing 
period for Declaration of Candidacy, January 24 – February 2, 2024.  Please look for notice of the available elected 
positions sometime later in the month of January. 
 

 
 
Changes at the Lebanon Landfill Effective January 1, 2024 
The Lebanon Landfill has made some significant changes to their program that will be in effect beginning in 2024.  The 
highlights include credit cards will be accepted and punch cards will no longer be accepted.  Landfill permits will need to 
be renewed annually online and require a $5 permit fee.  Residential trash will only be accepted in Lebanon bags 
available for purchase at several Lebanon stores.  See the below flyer for more details. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/pages/town-newsletter
https://www.enfield.nh.us/administration-town-manager/pages/town-newsletter
https://www.enfield.nh.us/town-manager/files/application-committeeboard-membership
mailto:abonnette@enfield.nh.us
mailto:planning@enfield.nh.us
https://www.eocnh.com/
mailto:eoc378.info@gmail.com
file:///C:/Users/Alisa/OneDrive%20-%20Town%20Of%20Enfield/Common%20Data/Executive/Newsletters-Calendars/Town%20eNewseltters/2024/01-Jan/thepeople.org/newhampshire
file:///C:/Users/Alisa/OneDrive%20-%20Town%20Of%20Enfield/Common%20Data/Executive/Newsletters-Calendars/Town%20eNewseltters/2024/01-Jan/thepeople.org/newhampshire
https://tinyurl/NHTogether
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Lebanon Punch Card Refunds 
Lebanon Landfill is no longer accepting punch cards from non-residents.  Were you caught off guard and now have a 
punch card you can no longer use where you can return and get a refund for punch cards you may still have in your 
possession?  Unused punch cards may be returned for a refund at Lavalley’s, West Lebanon Feed & Supply, and Jake's on 
Mechanic Street in Lebanon.  Check out this article in the Valley News or the Lebanon Landfill website 
https://lebanonnh.gov/452/Landfill-Punch-Cards  for more details. 
 

https://www.vnews.com/Refunds-Now-Available-for-Lebanon-Landfill-Punch-Cards-53728352
https://lebanonnh.gov/452/Landfill-Punch-Cards
file:///E:/LebanonNH.gov/SolidWaste
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